LEAGUE OF WOMEN VOTERS OF NEW MEXICO

Board of Directors Meeting, Homes by Marilynn, 2017 Yale SE, Albuquerque, New Mexico
January 6, 2007
Members present: Marilyn Morgan, Diane Goldfarb, Jonnie Aldritch, Dick Mason, Dee Watkins, Diane Albert, Kathy Campbell, Barbara Calef, Shelly Shepherd  Excused: Connie Lee, Jane Gaziano
President’s Report – 

Call to Order at 10:25am. After the president’s welcome, with no guests present, Marilyn Morgan started the meeting

Approval of Agenda – no additions at this time, the agenda was approved as submitted.

The Dec. 2, 2006, “A Lobbying Workshop” was pronounced a success.

The Convention Program must be printed in the Spring Issue of the La Palabra newsletter, the deadline for which is March 10, 2007. There is a requirement that the program must be published 45-days before the meeting.  A silent auction will be held at the Las Cruces meeting, and should be publicized in the March issue of La Palabra to generate interest.

The March board meeting is currently scheduled for Albuquerque, moved from Homes by Marilynn to the League Clubhouse in the complex at 2403 San Mateo NE. 

The Budget and Bylaws Committees must report at March 10 Board meeting; not all slots on these committees have been filled.

Secretary’s Report– Diane Albert, Secretary.  The minutes of the November 11 meeting were accepted, as amended. Under ‘Action Report,’ add ‘professional’ lobbyist. Connie Lee is on the Budget committee but is not the chair.  Add Jeffrey Howell as a member to the Budget Committee. Under ‘Audit Oversight’ section, note that the Board was informed that William Little had volunteered to serve, and has subsequent to the Nov. meeting been confirmed as the assistant to the Treasurer.  Diane Goldfarb suggested that motions and what happened to the motion be underlined; action items can continue to be in bold type.

Treasurer’s Report – Janie Johnston, Treasurer, absent

The report was submitted by e-mail at 8:03 pm January 5, along with many suggestions in the body of the e-mail, as reproduced in Appendix A.  Dee Watkins moved, seconded by Dick Mason, that these questions and the report be submitted to the Finance Committee for its consideration; the motion passed unanimously. 

Marilyn Morgan has spoken to Pam Mayfield at LANB about the LWV NM accounts. All 5 signators need to be added to the bank card; the address moved to the NM LWV office, and mailings be sent there. All signators need to go to a LANB branch as soon as possible with 2 forms of identification to accomplish this task.

Next, Dick Mason moved, Diane Goldfarb seconded, that the Board approve the renewal of theCD for another 6 months, at a bank that has the best rates.  Motion passed.
Update on Audit Status for FY 2005-2006 - Financial Status.  This is not possible at this time due to communications issues. 

2007 League Day at the Legislature, January 30 – Dick Mason, Dee Watkins

This was fully reported at the January 5 Action Committee meeting.  There is a January 15 deadline for reservations at Old Santa Fe Inn   

Committee Reports

Fundraising – Shelly Shepherd reported that fundraising is going well.  The written report is in Appendix B.

As of Dec. 7 there have been eight contributions to the Operating Fund, totalling $320. Another 14 contributions to the Education Fund totalled $807. Since then Marilyn was given another $1000.00 for the Ed Fund at the lobbying workshop and we received by mail another $135.00 for the Operating Fund.
Membership – Johnnie Aldrich reported that it is too early to report on new members at this time.  Local league chairs have until late January to report new numbers.   She noted that getting in touch with the National Members can have a fruitful effect on state and local and MAL membership. Johnnie proposed a face-to-face meeting of all membership chairs at Convention.

Action – Dee Watkins/Dick Mason

There was a good conversation about many issues at the meeting yesterday. The Action Committee noted that it is important to emphasize conversations between legislators and League members, and to learn the personal interests of legislators.  The committee is going to send out, via e-mail and post online, fact sheets on various topics, and a snail-mail-out using money from the budget’s line item for position support for lobbying, $750.00.  Referring to League Day itself, there was an excellent article in La Palabra about it, detailing logistics, costs, accommodations, etc.

The next meeting of the committee is Jan. 19, and then will meet every Friday from 12-1pm, afterwards.

Marilyn Morgan said there are two items of which the Board needs to be aware. Matt Brix of Common Cause, who was a member of the Governor’s Task Force for Campaign and Ethics Reform has invited the LWV NM to attend a presentation on Jan. 22. He wants to know the LWV position on same-day voter registration. It was noted that a National Position supports same-day registration.  Marilyn Morgan will plan to attend this presentation.  Second, Virginia Miller is asking the LWV to support the formation of a NM Dept. of Peace initiative.  The National League has a position on international affairs that mentions peace.  Marilyn will report that we can not reach consensus until we have more information on the initiative.  Impact on Issues mentions a position in support of prevention of violence.

Barbara Calef asked for permission to contact each local league president with talking points on repealing the death penalty, and to request names of local legislators.  This initiative has targeted legislators to lobby, in order to pass the abolition this legislative session.  She noted that the LWV LA had a legislative preview, where Senator Carlos Cisneros and Rep. Jeannette Wallace said it was impossible to do their job part-time.  Should the LWV support the position of having full-time paid legislators?  The Ethics Reform Committee report supports this change.  A Constitutional Amendment would be needed.

Health – Dick Mason

Dick sent a report previously.  He is going to Los Alamos this week to speak to the Health Policy Reform Committee.  He also recently participated in a 10-state roundtable and attended a presentation by five State of NM department secretaries. They presented the Governor’s Initiative on Health Care Reform.  The League Health Care Committee has approved new wording of their position that will be presented at Convention in Las Cruces.

Drug Policy – Dee Watkins

The committee held four unit meetings in Nov.  They heard a presentation on “ Pain and Reducing Substance Abuse;” the speaker was excellent.  At their next meeting in January, they will discuss how to approach achieving their goals. The committee plans to form committees to develop interest from state government. The committee is considering a change in wording of their Drug Policy statement.  

Open Government - all

Interest was expressed at last LWV ABC meeting on independent commissions, there is a meeting next week to draft a statement on Voting Reform. The “Looking for Sunshine” report was again sent out this year; we need to be lobbying for open government, demanding it from our government, not just educating people about it.
Local League Reports, see Appendix C
Unfinished Business

Immigration Study – a Schedule of Local League presentations was required, but the study didn’t meet the time frame, and would need to be reintroduced. The board decided to not put the issue on any agenda and just let it die. We now have rules on how to perform studies, and the rules were not followed, so this study died.

Christina Little is producing the Voters Key, and it is supposed to be ready for League Day at the Legislature, so it can be distributed there.

We discussed the Council meeting in Las Cruces and ideas for speakers-  the board members discussed having a judge speaking on immigration would be a good idea. Action item: Diane Albert will ask her Immigration Law professor, Gloria Valencia-Weber, for speaker ideas.
The new LWV regional representative is a new person from Texas, Carolie Mullan. Dick Mason moved, seconded by Barb Calef, that Marilyn Morgan invite her to Annual Meeting, pending approval from Christina Little.
New Business

The La Palabra deadline for the Spring 2006 issue is March 10, 2007.
Announcements and Adjournment 

Next Meeting – March 10, 2007, in Albuquerque 
APPENDIX A
Greetings,

As I have a previous commitment, I will be unable to attend the Board meeting on January 6, 2006.  I have attached the Treasurer's report for October, November, and December.  As always, I will be happy to clarify any and all questions.

There are several issues that need resolution from the Board, including whether or not to roll over the 6 month CD.

INCOME:

1.  I have received full State PMP payment from ABC.  Thanks!  You folks get the gold star for paying in full and before the deadline!

2.  Santa Fe has paid 2/3 of their State PMP payment, and if things hold as in the past, I expect they will make the third payment of $504 soon.

3.  Neither Las Cruces nor Los Alamos have paid their State PMP, which is due, according to the bylaws, by December 31 of each year.  I know Los Alamos' reasons, but have heard nothing from Las Cruces.  All local leagues received their bills at Council in May, 2006.  Please advise.

4.  Speaking of PMP, your local membership chairs should submit by the end of this month their membership numbers to National.  National bases the PMP bills on the number submitted.  State also bases their PMP bills on these numbers.  It is important to submit these numbers to the Treasurer and the Budget committee so that an accurate proposed income can be developed prior to Convention in May.  This budget must be submitted to La Palabra for the March issue.  These numbers are needed as soon as you finalize them to National.  Please advise.

5.  Shelly has done an admirable job with the membership solicitation which has raised $1222.  Shelly will give a more complete report, but there has been $882 contributed to the Ed Fund.  Just as a note for IRS reasons, a receipt needs to be issued to those who did contribute to the Ed Fund, if you have not done so already.  Let me know if you need electronic copies of these to send to the donors.

6. Johnnie has done a fine job with the MALs.  She has recruited 10 (one a lifetime - Bejnar - no payment) with $50 being contributed to the Ed Fund, over and above the membership fee.  Just as a note for IRS reasons, a receipt needs to be issued to those who did contribute to the Ed Fund (Meyers $40 and Moscarella $10).  Let me know if you need electronic copies of these to send to the donors.

EXPENSES:

1.  Three checks have been written on the LWV-NM account without documentation.  They are check #'s 1054, 1055, and 1058.  The total amount is $649.32.  While I do not think anyone is taking money from the account, proper documentation is imperative for good accountability.  Please advise.

2.  I understand that $94 (94 boxes X $1 each) for envelopes was spent for the membership solicitation.  I have no request for reimbursement for this, but it does need to be captured as an expense, particularly for budget planning for next year.  We are after the true costs of our activities.  Please advise.

3.  Speaking of true costs, it is clear that the Budget Committee underestimated the cost of Convention this year.  In order to better forecast the true expenses for our activities, Marilyn needs to let the Treasurer and the Budget committee know the costs she incurred for meals while at Convention.  All others who attended under the State auspices have rendered total costs (whether reimbursed or not).  Please advise.

4.  Check #1161 issued to Pat Freeman on 8/14/2006 in the amount of $34.95 has not been cashed.   Please advise.

5.  As far as the 6 month CD goes, I wonder if there is a better rate out there.  Also, since we still have more than $6000 in Savings, perhaps we should consider increasing the amount.  Please advise.

And, remember, that we need to remain under the $25,000 limit for IRS reasons.  We are a bit over $16,000, just about $9000 from the ceiling.  A recommendation to the Budget committee is to increase spending, reimbursing members for more true costs, rather than crediting in kind.....What about an office with Santa Fe, so again we would have a real presence again in the State Capital?????

Have a wonderful New Year!

Janie
APPENDIX B

APPENDIX C

League of Women Voters Albuquerque/Bernalillo County

Report to LWVNM Board

January 6, 2007

We have recently subscribed to a service that provides information about the use of our website, and the information is interesting indeed.   In the month leading up to the November election we had more than 88,000 hits.  That is the figure measuring the total number of web pages accessed.  Usage peaked on election day, then dropped off dramatically.  Being able to track the use of our website should prove to be quite beneficial.  For one thing, it confirms that many people are reading our Voters’ Guide online.  You can see graphs and other information at www.lwvabc.org/stats/.

In December the LWVABC Board adopted a two-year plan for the organization.  The plan lists our goals and objectives, along with the timing and responsibilities for implementing them.  This was a major project that took several months to complete and will be updated and adopted annually.  We hope that among other things, the plan will help to provide clarity and continuity to our activities.

Our December 9 Program Planning session went well.  Suggestions for possible studies at the local and state levels were presented and are currently being considered.

January units will address the LWVNM Sustainability Position consensus.  

LWV Los Alamos, January report

We have a very busy month.  Thursday we held our annual legislative preview.  Two of our three senators showed up, as well as Rep. Jeannette Wallace.  Other speakers were Kathleen McCrae of the NM coalition to repeal the death penalty and Sarah Cottrell, the governor’s energy and environment policy advisor.  We had already heard, in late November, from Matt Brix of Common Cause and Jim Noel of the NM Judicial Standards Committee, about the ethics and campaign finance reforms proposed by the Governor’s Ethics Reform Task Force, some of which will be introduced as proposed legislation in the upcoming session.

Next week we will be holding a forum on a referendum election being conducted this month in Los Alamos after more than 10% of the electorate signed a petition requesting a referendum on an ordinance passed by the County Council in November.  The ordinance authorizes the sale of up to $75 million in bonds for “public projects...including the Trinity Site Revitalization Project...”, more than half of which would be needed to develop the site to which it is proposed to move school and county warehouse facilities.  

On January we will hold a candidate forum for the school board election, in which three members of the public school board will be elected as well as two members of the UNM-LA advisory board.
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